29 September 2016
CCYPD/16/463

Justice Peter McClellan and Commissioners
Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse
advocacyandsupport@childabuseroyalcommission.gov.au

Dear Justice McClellan
Re: Submission in relation to Forced Marriage

This submission is being made to the Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual
Abuse following the attendance of a representative of the Commission for Children and Young People
(the Commission) at the Royal Commission’s Multicultural Forum held in Melbourne on Tuesday 12
April 2016. At this forum, the issues of Forced Marriage and Female Genital Cutting (FGC) were raised
by forum participants and Commissioner Coate indicated that the Royal Commission would be
interested in receiving submissions in relation to these and other issues relevant to Culturally and
Linguistically Diverse (CALD) communities. The Commission for Children and Young Peoples’ role is to
make improvements in policies and practices to improve children’s safety and wellbeing, and especially
those that are vulnerable. The Commission’s interest in forced marriage stems from the evidence from
formal data from the Australian Federal Police (AFP) and anecdotal reports from community workers
that the majority of cases relate to young women under 18 years old, which is borne out by the more
robust UK data.

This submission draws upon a presentation made by Dr Kathy Landvogt to the Commission’s CALD
Strategic Partnership Advisory Committee (SPAC), and the research and project work done by members
of the Victorian Forced Marriage Network and national agencies based in NSW.

It is acknowledged that broad legislative work has been completed in response to criminalising forced
marriage. However, it would appear that there has been a lack of consideration given to instituting a
civil remedy approach to orders, and how to address the Vulnerabi!ity of those young people still
transitioning into adulthood. Whilst the Commission acknowledges that there are various information
resources and nationally available phone support and legal advice, there is an absence of a readily
accessible, well resourced and integrated support system.

There is concern amongst community workers that the majority of cases are going unreported. Whilst
there are many reasons for this, the requirement of accessing support from the Support for Trafficked
People Program (STPP) through the gateway of referral by the Australian Federal Police (AFP) would
seem to be a major barrier. Those most at risk of forced marriage are young girls and women from
CALD communities who face language and cultural barriers and the risk of social exclusion and physical
harm from their family and community if they reject or report the forced marriage. These young people
are turning to the grassroots community workers they know, only to find the workers have no access to
funding to provide the diverse range of supports they need.
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The UK model of service would appear to have important lessons for Australia and the Freedom Fund
and Partnership based in NSW demonstrates what a responsible, flexible and client focussed service
should look like. It is the hope of the Commission that this submission will provide you with some
material to assist in understanding the complexity of forced marriage, the potential victims and what
measures would be best suited to provide them with protection. :

If you would like to discuss in greater detail any of the issues raised, please contact Dr Virginia Dods,
Senior Policy Adviser, on (03) 8601 5285 or at virginia.dods@ccyp.vic.gov.au.

Yours sincerely

Liana Buchana
Principal Commissioner
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